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Pakistan: pathways to change — I 
Pakistan’s political transition has been peaceful. The public recently voted for a new party, PTI, 
a departure from the hold of two-party system. The change has been invigorating and created 
high expectations as the deep rooted macroeconomic challenges call for a fundamental shift in 
economic strategy and its governance. Pathways to change call for focus on short-term 
stabilization but this time backed by long term structural reforms to ensure sustainability of 
macroeconomic stability so critical for inclusive and sustainable growth – key to poverty 
eradication, equality and job generation which still remains pervasive and undermines growth. 
 
First Message: Growth gained momentum but has been disrupted by macroeconomic instability 
 
In recent years, Pakistan’s economic growth has gained momentum. Both demand and supply 
side drivers have been strongly supported by low and conducive domestic and international, 
inflation and the interest rate environment. With investment picking up, Pakistan’s growth 
jumped to 5.8% – a record over the past decade. This is double the average growth rate of around 
2.8% over FY09-FY16. Three features underpin this recent growth spurt: almost 56% of growth 
is driven by services sector; and on demand side 85% of growth is consumption led, and 
investment, as a proportion of GDP, has also been a contributing factor. However, despite the 
general uptick in investment levels, they remain well below those of vibrant East Asian 
economies enjoying political continuity and productivity steered by innovation and creativity. 
 
Long-term prospects of Pakistan are undoubtedly promising as policy regime is fixed for the 
private and corporate sector that has good potential. In the short and medium term, maintaining 
the FY18 growth momentum will most likely be difficult. The growth path of the economy will 
be disrupted partly as currently macroeconomic policy framework is unsustainable. Basic 
fundamental reforms are unfinished, policy distortions remain pervasive and the business 
environment continues to lag behind other countries at similar levels of development. 
Macroeconomic stability the most basic and critical factor for both investment and business 
growth has been illusive with incidents of policy reversals complicating business management. 
The government’s on and off commitments to address these lingering problems over the past ten 
years or so has created a policy insecure environment. Fiscal and external current account 
deficits often emerged simultaneously and frequently overshot their targets without any planned 
policy corrections. 
 
Second Message: Macroeconomic instability persisted over the last decade despite IMF 
Programs 
 
Fiscal deficits are recurring and intertwined with the external current account deficit. Indeed, 
they exhibit a degree of political, pro-cyclical behavior. The two previous governments inherited 
sizeable twin deficits which resulted in depletion of FX reserves and a quick recourse to the IMF 



was seen inevitable. The IMF Programs in the past have placed more emphasis on monetary and 
exchange rate management, but contained no practical advice on fiscal restructuring, barring 
suggestions to cut spending or ad hoc targeting of modest tax revenue increments. This weakness 
on the fiscal policy advice side, or lack of effective assistance for developing practical options to 
address longer term fiscal deficit issues, has made it very difficult for the government to break 
this twin deficit cycle. ‘Fund’ resources have indeed helped cushion FX reserves. The financial 
assistance provided relief at a time when Pakistan’s country rating was slipping and soliciting 
commercial financing would have been costly and challenging. 
 
That said, successive governments, lacking ownership of structural reforms, have often breached 
IMF conditionalities. For instance, the fiscal deficit averaged 7% of GDP over 2008-2013 period, 
even after two Stand-By Arrangements with the IMF, 2008 and 2009. This entailed cumulative 
borrowing of $17.7 billion. Subsequently, another EFF was negotiated in September 2014 for 
$6.4 billion. These are significant amounts of money being disbursed in Pakistan with little 
discussion (or suggestions for reform) of the budgetary framework in the country. 
 
A crisis started brewing in FY17 as the external current account deficit slowly reached 5.8% of 
GDP – almost 2.5 times above the average of FY08-FY16. With repeated recourse to IMF funds, 
and subsequent breaches of conditionalities, constituencies within and outside Pakistan have 
raised questions regarding the IMF programme efficacy, sustainability and even integrity of the 
IMF programmes. The stated goal of the IMF is to provide temporary balance of payment 
support offering an opportunity [for government] to correct maladjustments without having to 
remain on destructive course that would jeopardize national prosperity more substantively. 
Questions have been raised regarding any real discussions or serious advice on how to resolve 
policy mis-alignments or ‘maladjustments’ at any level. 
 
Third message: High aggregate demand pressures are growing and worrisome 
 
The country’s economic growth driven by consumption, and partly by an uptick in investment, 
has been accompanied by an unprecedented import surge. Imports hit $55.9 billion that led to 
quantum jump in the trade deficit of $31 billion. The import surge reflects the cumulative impact 
of a poorly managed, inflexible exchange rate management regime, rising international oil prices 
and strong investment demand. CPEC, particularly energy-related import of plants and 
machinery since 2015, as well as the high demand for automobiles, food products and other 
consumer goods fueled this surge. With import growth far outstripping exports, the external 
current account deficit was double the target levels. Basically, export earnings financed less than 
half of imports. 
 
Financing this surging external current account deficit has been challenging and depleted FX 
reserves from 2017 onwards. FX reserves reached crisis levels equivalent to barely two weeks of 
import cover ($9.5 billion) by the end June 2018. This is almost half the FX level, $18.9 billion, 
(or 4.5 months import coverage) in 2016. Oil and petroleum product imports alone jumped 
sharply in 2018, almost $7.3 billion above the 2017 level. 
 
The economy is overheating because of constant and growing demand pressures. Not only has 
the output gap grown to 0.4% of GDP (relative to negative levels over the past four years), but 



the fiscal deficit steadily is increasing to 6.6% of GDP (slippage of 2.5% of GDP relative to 
budget target). The stock of central bank financing for the budget reached Rs3.6 trillion in sharp 
contrast to the retirements over FY2013-15, and the current account deficit rose to 5.7% of GDP, 
about 3.1% above the target level. It should be no surprise that core inflation almost doubled. 
 
Fourth Message: Demand management is underway since December 2017 but a full strategic 
vision and plan for the economic stabilization package will be critical to calm nerves 
 
The actions of the interim and caretaker governments, along with the present government’s 
measures, have helped manage demand side pressures to a degree. The present government has 
established a range of committees, councils and task forces to launch the diagnostics and develop 
sector reforms, that if appropriately designed and adopted, will pave the way for clarity in pace 
and sequencing of the reforms, and open windows for financing the country’s requirements. 
 
Between the successive governments, a few critical steps are noteworthy: 
 
i. An Amnesty Scheme was introduced to ensure declaration of domestic and foreign assets 
which has helped to mobilize about Rs123 billion before the expiry of the scheme and will help 
extend the tax net for the future. 
 
ii. The change in the base year called for revision of the FY19 budget. The main adjustment 
revolved around tapping new revenue measures equivalent to Rs183 billion. These measures 
include increased rates for the upper income tax slabs, tightening administration to rope in tax 
evaders through better IT management systems, enhanced tax rates on luxury cars, tobacco and 
phones and a rise in withholding taxes on banking transactions of non-filers, etc. Regulatory 
duties have been retained barring a few products. To manage fiscal deficit, additionally two 
rounds of cuts in the public investment program are noteworthy. In FY18 the development 
budget was cut by Rs380 billion and in FY19 the development budget allocations were scaled 
down by Rs255 billion. 
 
iii. Upward adjustment in utility prices. In particular, gas prices were raised for low and middle 
end consumers by 10-15% and for high end consumers by 143%. Electricity tariffs have been 
raised, meanwhile an aggressive campaign is being launched to reduce the distribution and 
transmission losses. 
 
Recognizing macroeconomic complications and rising inflationary expectations, between 
December 2017 and October 2018, the central bank raised interest rates, cumulatively, by 275 
basis points. Over this period, the rupee depreciated against US$ by 18%. LC margins were 
raised by 100% for nonessential goods, restrictions were placed on advance payments and 
imports from open accounts. Regulatory and the administrative regime for currency movement 
(including currency smuggling) and activities of money changers was tightened. Despite 
currency depreciation, domestic industrial capacity constraints have limited the ability of 
exporters to increase output and take advantage of the weak exchange rate. In addition, imports 
such as oil, which accounts for 26.3% of total imports, is quite inelastic and has become an 
increasing burden on the economy. Phased adjustments in the currency and interest rates take 



time to permeate. Optimistically, a recent round of policy adjustments could help improve trade 
balance in the order of $2 billion. 
 
Unwinding this round of intricate economic crisis marked by combination of age-old economic 
and social vulnerabilities will be a complex endeavor, but absolutely critical. It depends on how 
swiftly the governance of the country is overhauled and how macroeconomic management is 
skillfully steered and reinforced by longer term structural reforms. Well calibrated and 
sequenced reforms are a prerequisite for economic and social transformation. 
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(To be continued) 


